TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

OCTOBER 13TH, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their October meeting on Wednesday, October 13th, 2021 at the Town Hall, regular date changed as requested by the Supervisor.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance led by Ed Zick.

This meeting was dedicated in memory of Sheriff Butch Anderson.  County Legislator Greg Pulver spoke fondly of the Sheriff whose life was dedicated to treating others as you would want to be treated.  He had transformed the County Sheriff’s office and helped many people without anyone knowing about it, including many children who would not have had Christmas gifts if it wasn’t for him.  In his 51 years in law enforcement, he gave to others who didn’t have and lived his life by the “Rule of Reciprocity.”


Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – absent




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance was Town Attorney Robert Butts.
LIAISON REPORTS: 
Councilwoman Margaret Fallon had no CAC report.

Councilman Frank Pepe stated that the Zoning Board of Appeals was meeting this evening, and secondly, we were fortunate to have Jodi Miller from the County Human Rights Commission and others at Community Day with their theme “Stanford – a Caring Community.”
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger and Rec. Director Lauren Osterman reported that the Rec. would be sponsoring a “Trunk or Treat” on October 29th at 5PM at the Rec. and that the Rec. soccer program was running with 55-60 children enrolled with 7 to 8 coaches from Sept. 11th to the first weekend in November.
Supervisor Burton stated that the Burdick Park Committee would be submitting their preliminary design next month; the Special Events Committee Summer Photo contest had five winners, and were hoping to have a spring Farm Tour.  She also gave a brief status report on the Comprehensive Plan: the CPRC would formally give to the Town Board for them to be named as Lead Agency.  The Town Board would set dates for future workshops and give copies of the final draft to the Planning Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals, the Highway Department and the Fire Company and a copy left at the Library, and a web version on the Town’s website.  She added that disturbing misinformation was being circulated regarding mining, zoning, sheds, sidewalks and well water.  Ms. Burton added that sadly there had been vandalism at the Haunted Fortress and after reporting it to the Troopers and they will be doing random checks on the area.  The broadband survey had already had over 200 responses.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mark D’Agostino, Ernest Rd. – asked if the cannabis laws’ public hearing was still open, and if not, you were denying people their rights to respond.  The opt-in possibility to allowing cannabis can be done at any time; is this for political reasons?  Flyers sent out two years ago said the Town was bankrupt; how did you pay the bills for the last year?  The Supervisor responded that the cannabis public hearing was closed last night but comments will still be accepted; 50 comments at the first public hearing and through email.  There will be another public hearing on 10/25/21 on both laws, but still accepting comments from anyone.  Mr. D’Agostino asked about his second question, with Ms. Burton saying that she here to listen.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:
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1. ED ZICK THANKING THE TOWN BOARD:  Fire Company member thanked the Town Board for granting permission for the last two years to use the Town Hall Hill for their 9/11 Memorial and couldn’t have done it without their support, and hoped to do it again next year;  it means a lot working together on this project.  Councilwoman Fallon added that as a teacher, she used it as a subject in school to make it more real to her students.  Councilman Pepe thanked them as well and wished that we could all come together again as we did on Sept. 12th.  Duffy Layton and Ed Cerul, also in attendance, told the Board that there was a large problem with the automatic dialer false alarms and asked to meet with them sometime soon to rectify this problem.  

2. GAYLE BONTECOU – LAND DONATION: Mrs. Gayle Bontecou described her land donation of 1,384 acres of her property to both the Towns of Stanford and Washington, 800 of which will be to Stanford.  This land will be protected and maintained by caretakers and maintenance people, and will be primarily a habitat for wildlife with nothing to hinder nature: no hunting or trapping, no vehicles no picnicking or food allowed, no dogs, but horseback riding will be allowed but only with permission from the Dutchess Land Conservancy and not open to the public. Permission will be granted through application to Becky Thornton of the DLC.  The Town Board expressed their gratitude for this donation.
3. APPOINT ANNE BERNSTEIN TO THE CONSERVATION ADVISORY COMMISSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Anne Bernstein to the CAC, filling the vacancy left by Greg Spiers who moved away.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

4. APPOINT  LUCY KASOFSKY TO THE BURDICK PARK COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Lucy Kasofsky to the Dot and Irv Burdick Park Committee to fill the vacancy left by Matt Aarold’s resignation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

5. RESOLUTION #10A - GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUITION: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution:
General Fund 
Budget Resolution #10A of 2021 
 
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund budget line that will exceed the amount of the available in these certain budget line, and 
 
Whereas the General fund has funds available in other lines and need to transfer such funds to provide expenditures. 
 
Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amend and transfers from the budget lines listed below for FY 2021: 
 ACCOUNT            DESCRIPTION                    INCREASE               DECREASE 
00-06-7180-10       Pond Salaries                         $41,905.91                      
00-06-7310-10       Youth Program Salaries                                           $41,905.71  
00-06-7020-10       Recreation Supervisor            $10,400.00 
00-06-7310-10       Youth Program Salaries                                           $10,400.00 
00-06-7510-40       Historian Contractual             $158.21 
00-01-1110-11       Court Help                                                                $158.21 
 00-01-1950-40      Taxes on Assess on Town Prop.   $400.08 
                                     (RE:  Burdick Park Gifting) 
00-01-1110-11        Court Help                                                                $400.08    
00-01-1990-40        Special Item Contingency      $1,063.22 
00-01-1110-11        Court Help           

                              $1,063.22

              Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.    
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Resolution #10A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of October 2021.   
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

6. RESOLUTION #10B – TO RE-PURPOSE IDLE CASH AND ACCOUNTS: The following resolution was prepared after research on the purposes of 21 different bank accounts, such as the 1985 Landfill Reserve Fund, to move these idle funds for future needs at the Highway Department and the Town Hall building, such as the roof and HVAC systems, and was read by Wendy Burton:
 Resolution 10b 2021 to RE PURPOSE IDLE CASH & ACCOUNTS 
 Whereas there are cash accounts at the Bank of Millbrook and New York Class that have been idle for more than a year, and whereas the Highway Vehicle Reserve Funds continues to need funding due to reasons including long-term highway vehicle  
Now therefore be it resolved that the Town Board of the Stanford Town Board hereby using best judgement, transfers the following cash funds into the following existing reserve accounts:
 ACCOUNT FROM 

AMOUNT            TRANSFER TO ACCOUNT   
 
Investment Fund 

$107,896.09 

Highway Vehicle Reserve  
#3011359 





#3011002 
 
General Fund NY Class 
$199,193.74 

Highway Vehicle Reserve 
#01-0010-0001 





#3011002 
 
Millbrook General Fund
 $288,911.00 

NYClass Building Reserve 
#3900018 





#01-0010-0006 
 
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.       
Resolution #10B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of October 2021.   
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
7. COMPREHENSIVE PLAN RESOLUTION #10C: The following resolution was introduced by Attorney Butts as the final draft submitted to the Town Board from the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee as of September 30th, 2021 for review and presumably, adoption.  Public hearings will be set within 90 days and authorizes the Supervisor to send it to The County Planning Dept.  Attorney Butts went through Part 1 of the Full Environmental Assessment Form and had Supervisor Burton sign the document.  The resolution, #10C of 2021, was read by Supervisor Burton as follows:

Resolution #10C of 2021
DECLARING TOWN BOARD TO BE LEAD AGENCY AND IDENTIFICATION OF A TYPE I ACTION FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE TOWN COMPREHENSIVE PLAN, AND COUNTY 239-M REFERRAL 
 
At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 13th day of October, 2021, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilperson Margaret Fallon, moved the following resolution. 
WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Town Board (“Town Board”) identified a need to review and update its existing Comprehensive Plan (“Comprehensive Plan”) to properly plan growth and development in the Town; and 
WHEREAS, the Town Board assigned the task of reviewing and updating the Comprehensive Plan to the Stanford Comprehensive Plan Review Committee (“Comprehensive Plan Review Committee”) whose members were chosen by the Town Board; and  
WHEREAS, the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee has prepared a draft of the Stanford Comprehensive Plan dated September 30, 2021 (“Draft Comprehensive Plan”), a copy of which is annexed hereto, with the assistance of a planning consultant and has solicited input from the community via a survey, planning workshop, focus
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groups, public meetings, and public hearings pursuant to New York State Town Law § 272-a; and 
WHEREAS, the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee has referred the Draft Comprehensive Plan to the Town Board for the Board’s consideration and possible adoption; and 
WHEREAS, adoption of a comprehensive plan pursuant to Town Law § 272-a is a Type I action, pursuant to the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”) and 6 NYCRR Part 617.4, and  
WHEREAS, the proposed action will not require permits and approvals from any other local, regional and State agencies, other than the Town Board prior to adoption of the plan and therefore a coordinated SEQRA review is not required; and 
WHEREAS, the Dutchess County Department of Planning & Development is required to review the Draft Comprehensive Plan (GML §239-m and TL §272-a(5)(b)) and this review is considered an advisory opinion under SEQRA and therefore the Dutchess County Department of Planning & Development is not an Involved Agency under SEQRA and therefore not eligible to serve as Lead Agency in this action; and  
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, pursuant to the applicable standards of the SEQRA regulations contained in 6 NYCRR Part 617, the Town Board hereby declares itself Lead Agency for purposes of SEQRA for this Type 1 action; and 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby adopts and authorizes development and circulation of a copy of Part I of the Full EAF, a copy of which is annexed hereto, pursuant to the requirements set forth in 6 NYCRR Part 617; and 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes the Supervisor to refer the Draft Comprehensive Plan and Part I of the Full EAF, including any revisions thereto by the Town Board, to the Dutchess  County Department of Planning & Development pursuant to New York General Municipal Law § 239-m;  
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, the Town Board shall hold a public hearing on the Draft Comprehensive Plan as required by Town Law § 272-a on December 3, 2021. 
WHEREUPON, this Resolution was declared adopted by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford: 
The following resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows: 
Wendy Burton, Supervisor - Yes 
Frank Pepe, Councilman - Yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman - Yes 
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman - Yes 
Paul Coughlin, Councilman - Absent 
DATED:  Stanfordville, New York 
October 13th, 2021 

      Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
 
8. APPROVE PLANNING BOARD CHAIR ANGELL TO SIGN A DOCUMENT FOR AN ATTORNEY: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to approve Planning Board Chair Thomas Angell to sign a required document from Mackey, Butts & Wise.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
9. APPROVE A TAX CAP FORM SUBMISSION: Mention was made that the required Tax Cap form was submitted to the State to verify that the Town of Stanford would not be overriding the Tax Cap for FYE 2022.

10. SET CANNABIS LAWS PUBLIC HEARINGS: The Town Board agreed that they would hold a second public hearing on the proposed cannabis laws after receiving about 50 responses through emails and the first Public Hearing on October 4th.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to hold  additional Public Hearings on opting out of both dispensaries and lounges in the Town on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 7PM at the Stanford Town Hall.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; PauL
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Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

11. SET PRELIMINARY 2022 BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to hold a Public Hearing on the Preliminary 2022 Budget on Monday, October 25th, 2021 at the Stanford Town Hall at 7PM.  ***

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

12. SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS: The Town’s stress rating had been lowered from 10 to 6.67 by the Office of the State Comptroller.  All bank reconciliations are done personally and the Town has received 77% of the total expected revenues to date.  87% of the Highway Fund has been used but a December CHIPS payment is expected; several budget lines are over now but will be righted by moving from under-spent lines.  75% of sales tax has been received but she is optimistic that the Town will receive more than 25% more.  Disposal tickets are at 86%, mortgage tax at 45% but payments due in December should be hefty for the last six months.  Cable franchise fees are lagging at 48% but more is expected in November or December.  Building Dept. fees are up 76%, Court fees will come close to the revenue generated, and the new Special Prosecutor is working to undo the backlog.  NYS revenue sharing may have a $10,000 shortfall.  As far as expenses, budget resolutions will move funds around to account for any shortfalls, with overages expected in the NYS Retirement.  As of the end of September 75% of the budget has been used of a tight budget, and the Town is planning on Paying off the Bond Anticipation Note for the new truck by Dec. 10, 2021.  A motion to accept the Supervisor’s report was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

13. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #10: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to approve the October Abstract of Claims as follows:

General Fund – check #s 6124-6173 in the amount of $78,136.01      
            Highway Fund – check #s 3959-3978 in the amount of $72,015.03

    

Escrow Fund – check #s 1007-1008 in the amount of $931.50


            Highway Vehicle Res. Fund: check # 2520 in the amount of $151,400
Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

14. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the Sept. 14th Board Meeting and the Sept. 27th Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: John Carpenter, Layton Road – said that he obviously missed the ZBA meeting but found the meeting interesting.

With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to adjourn the meeting at 8:21PM.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk
